

THE MARTIN COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
REGULAR MEETING

JULY 25, 2023
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in regular session Tuesday, July 25, 2023 in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were Vice President Aaron Summers and Commissioner Cody Roush.  President Paul George was absent.  Also present was Auditor Michelle Norris.
Meeting called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 5:30 pm. 
The minutes from the regular meeting of July 12, 2023 were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Vice President Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.  
The Claims and Allowances were approved with the motion by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Vice President Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.
RE: HIGHWAY UPDATES


Highway Superintendent, Scott Seals, reported to the Commissioners the gradall is back from being repaired.  The department is working on culverts on Quackenbush Road with the repaired gradall.  The Brett Road project is going well.  The department will work on patching soon.
RE: COUNTY ROAD 1180 E TO TURKEY HILL LANE


Taxpayers Terry and Millie Giltner came before the Commissioners to discuss road conditions on County Road 1180 E to Turkey Hill Lane.  There are drainage and culvert problems on the road and a steep hill on 1180 on which there was an accident two weeks ago.  The Giltners are asking for signage to address the steep hill.  Superintendent Seals stated he does not have an issue with posting the signs, but the issue is that it is a steep hill and motorists need to stay on their side of the road or another wreck will happen.  Superintendent Seals stated the drainage issue should have been addressed today and the culvert has been marked to be replaced.  Superintendent Seals will put in the order for signs.
RE: TRANSITION OF SAMARITAN CENTER TO FAMILY HEALTH CENTER IN MARTIN COUNTY


Brock Lough, COO and Family Health Center, and Jennifer Emmons, CEO of Family Health Center, came before the Commissioners to inform them of the recent transition in which the clinic has moved from being under the Good Samaritan Hospital as the Samaritan Center to being under the Family Health Center.  One hundred and sixty employees have moved from being employees of the hospital to being employees of the Family Health Center.  The Family Health Center is now the community mental health center of Martin County along with the other three counties which were historically served, Pike, Daviess, and Knox Counties.  There are ten staff members who provide behavioral health services in the office in Loogootee, ranging from therapy to medication services.  In 2022 there were approximately 600 clients served in Martin County.  


Ms. Emmons stated the Family Health Center opened in May of 2018 in Knox County.  In 2019 the Center received a designation from the Federal Government to be a federally qualified health center.  Being a FQHC they can offer a financial assistance program.  If a patient does not have an insurance and are below 200% of the federal poverty level, the most they will pay for a behavioral health visit is $9 and the most they will pay for behavioral health is $25.  


Ms. Emmons stated the Family Health Center is only looking to expand services in Martin County, such as possibly putting primary care services in the Center.  They would like to eliminate barriers to a patient’s care.  There is a patient navigator in each Family Health Center office.  The navigator will help clients with such things as food and housing.  The phone numbers for the Loogootee Clinic have not changed.

Sheriff Greene asked if a community member had an immediate need or crisis after hours, if the person could still go to Vincennes for help.  Mr. Lough stated Vincennes is still going to offer inpatient and after-hours care.  The Family Health Center is working to expand crisis services and hopes to have those services in place this year.  The Family Health Center will remain the gatekeeper for the State hospital facility.
RE: VETERANS SERVICES UPDATES

Veterans Services Officer, Jonathan Cropp, came before the Commissioners with updates to the service.  VSO Cropp presented the June and July VSO report to the Commissioners.  The department has been very busy over the last few months.  The van needs cleaning and asked the Sheriff if the inmate trustees could help, to which the Sheriff agreed.  VSO Cropp stated there are long delays with the National Archives to get records, it has been taking ninety to one hundred and twenty days to get a response.  VSO Cropp is working on a database to track veteran deaths to make sure whatever benefits the County is able to offer for funeral expenses will be available.  VSO Cropp stated he is interested in talking to local businesses in Martin County to see if they would offer a veteran’s discount.  

The Vietnam event will be held this Thursday, July 27th, from 11:00 am to 2:00 pm at the Loogootee Public Library and lunch will be provided.  The program will honor Vietnam era veterans because it was not done right the first time they came home.


VSO Cropp asked the Commissioners if they would object to receiving VSO reports quarterly instead of monthly.  The Commissioners agreed quarterly reporting would be fine.
RE: EMA UPDATES


EMA Director Monty Wolf stated he attended a meeting at Lynnville in which an employee of Indiana Department of Transportation spoke regarding the eclipse next April.  There is likely to be a transportation issue due to thousands of extra vehicles in the area of the eclipse.  The main issue could be weather, if there are clouds in one part of Indiana there could be a rush of people moving to another part of Indiana all at the same time.  There will be bottlenecks and asked the EMA departments to be prepared for transportation issues that day.  The IDOT representative also provided the proper way to notify the State of road closures.  The State would like to be notified of a closure which is longer than five minutes.

EMA Deputy Director, Andy Ringwald, stated the State sent INDOT and DNR representatives to drive around to look at damage done in Lost River by the tornado on June 25th.  Some of the property damaged is federal property and Deputy Director Ringwald asked them what it would take to get federal agencies to clean up the damage.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated they made no promises on cleaning up the federal property but they said they would try to work with the County and get some of the cleanup done.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated usually something like that starts with an environmental impact study and a cost-effective study which could take longer than what it will take for the trees to rot out before something is done.

RE: SHERIFF UPDATES  

Sheriff Josh Greene stated the pay increase was enough to keep his number three deputy who was leaving for Lawrence County.  There have been applications received for a part-time cook, a full-time jailer, and part-time dispatcher.  Sheriff Greene presented to the Commissioners a document from the jail’s healthcare provider, QCC.  In the past, QCC has contracted out dental services but has now decided to provide dental services as a branch of their medical company.  QCC is asking for a contract to provide dental services to the County.  Sheriff Greene states they are still able to take inmates to any dentist they choose and are not bound to only use QCC.  The contract acknowledges QCC’s price of $250 an hour with a minimum of 4 hours.  If an inmate has an emergency the department will still address the issue and use an available dentist.  Sheriff Greene stated the contract gives the department the option to use QCC, they will not come in and do any work without the signed contract.  Commissioner Roush would like to table the contract until Attorney David Lett can review the document.

Sheriff Greene stated the dishwasher which was ordered will be delivered sometime in mid-August.  The inmate count is 69 with 30 of those being from Vigo County.  Sheriff Greene has talked to the dealership and there is still no word on the F150s which were ordered last June.  Sheriff Greene asked the Commissioners to consider if they would like to order a more accessible different brand of truck.  One of the trucks in the fleet has over 80,000 miles and would have been traded in at 40,000 miles.  Sheriff Greene does not know if they will honor the original trade in price since the mileage has doubled.  

RE: HIGHWAY 231 SHUTDOWN 2024


The Sheriff and Commissioners received a notice stating Highway 231 will be shut down around October 2024 for up to a year.  The shutdown will be south of Lumpkin Road near County Road 950.  Sheriff Greene stated the only bypass in Martin County will require the use of Hoffman Road.  Hoffman Road is a narrow road which drives through a farm.  October will be in the middle of harvest season.  Sheriff Greene stated the best detour would be to go through Daviess County and down into Dubois County.  The official detour given by the State is HWY 56 to 257 to 150.  Sheriff Greene suggested the Commissioners may want to shut down Hoffman Road during the shutdown.    There is a 30-day comment period to respond to the notice.  The Commissioners agreed to have Attorney Lett review the notice.
RE: X-SOFT CONTRACT


Auditor Michelle Norris presented to the Commissioners the revised contract from X-Soft for the financial software.  The County has been working with X-Soft for the past two years to develop financial software.  X-Soft is ready to move into the testing phase and a formal agreement is needed.  Attorney Lett has approved the revision of the agreement with the additions he requested at the last meeting.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the X-Soft professional services contract, seconded by Vice-President Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: CLERK VOTER REGISTRATION PER DIEM

Auditor Norris stated the Council has approved the voter registration per diem for the Clerk at the last meeting, which was contingent on the Auditor contacting the State Board of Accounts verifying the Clerk could be paid mid-year.  State Board of Accounts responded and stated the Clerk could be paid mid-year, the per-diem was not part of her regular salary and is carved out so that it can be paid mid-year.  Auditor Norris will be taking the salary and wage ordinance to the Council on August 7th.  The clerk has asked for $5 per day and with 260 working days a year minus the 16 holidays would equal 244 business days for the Clerk.  The total payment would be $1,220 for the year.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the Clerk per diem, seconded by Vice-President Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.
With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:16 pm with a motion made by Commissioner Roush and seconded by Vice-President Summers.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, August 8, 2023 @ 5:30 pm.
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